
The issue of ethic balance is complex but the army is not as ethnically 
unbalanced and dominated by Tajiks and Hazaras as some think nor is it 
something that has been ignored by the US government. Ethnic balancing, 
not only within the force as a whole but within units has been an 
explicit purpose of US military training and Afghan recruiting. 
 
At the present, the officer corps makeup is as follows (numbers in 
parenthesis represent the desirable goal based on estimates of the mix 
in the Afghan population; something about which no Afghan agrees but 
the estimates are 
reasonable): Pushtuns 43% (42%), Tajik 41% (27), Hazara 8% (9%), and 
Uzbek 4% (4%), Other 5% (13%).  The breakdown for NCOs is similar. 
 
For enlisted personnel, the breakdown is slightly different, showing a 
somewhat lower number of Pushtuns and Tajiks and a slightly higher 
number of Hazaras and Uzbek.  The specifics are as follows: Pushtuns 
40%, Tajiks 31%, Hazaras 13%, Uzbek 7% and other 4%. 
 
Particularly important is the ethnic distribution of senior commanders. 
The breakout is as follows: 
 
             Pushtun      Tajik      Hazara     Uzbek      Other 
MajGen        14           13         2          1          2 
 
BG            38           36         6          3          6 
 
Col          237          220        39         17         39 
 
LtC          769          716       125         54        125 
 
Thus while there is a proportional imbalance of Tajiks overall it is 
not overwhelming nor can the force be considered non-Pushtun as over 
40% of officers and enlisted ranks are Pushtun.  I checked these 
figures within the last two weeks with Embassy Kabul.  However, they 
are broadly similar to the mix over the last two years and accord 
generally with my memory of earlier figures from my time in Afghanistan 
(2005-2007). 
 
There has been and is a geographical problem in the army in that most 
of its Pushtuns come from minority Pushtun populations in the west and 
north of Afghanistan rather than the Pushtun dominated south and east.  
This problem is significant but it is also important to understand that 
it has been an issue of who chooses to volunteer for an all volunteer 
force rather than a matter of deliberate discrimination by the Afghan 
or US governments.  In fact, there have been regular efforts to enlist 
more Pushtuns from the contested regions.  I have seen President Karzai 
appeal to southern Pushtun tribal leaders to encourage their young men 
to join the army.  That they have not done so is a complicated matter 
that includes historical exemption from military service, tribal 
frictions and, more recently threats.  There have recently been 
increased enlistments from the east, particularly Jalalabad (according 
to a source who has worked extensively in that area for eight or nine 
years), but the Taliban have countered by threatening recruits 
families. In short, there are problems with the ethnic mix but they 
stem from different causes than Iraq and do not represent the same lack 
of attention to ethnic issues that I too saw in Iraq in the early days. 
 



Overall, the fact that the army is national rather than local is an 
asset. 
 
Indeed, many of the problems of corruption and partisanship that have 
so bedeviled the Afghan police stem from their being local forces.  One 
cannot have it both ways.  The Afghan army in my experience is 
generally respected and may well be the most locally respected 
institution in Afghanistan.  In my almost weekly travels for nearly two 
years I repeatedly heard Afghan officials and private citizens request 
the assignment of more Afghan army to their communities.  One of my 
abiding regrets was that our inadequate program made this impossible. 
 
There was a serious problem with desertions that in 2006 led then 
General Eikenberry (now Ambassador) to slow the training program until 
Afghan authorities addressed the problem.  They did so with some 
success. Afghan designed initiatives lowered the desertion rate 
(working from memory so I may be off a bit) from close to 50% to mid-
teens in recent years. 
 
As I talked to US training teams in Afghanistan I found them generally 
much more satisfied with Afghan soldiers than my anecdotal impression 
of similar teams that I spoke with in Iraq.  Generally, the response of 
trainers who 
  had worked in both countries was that Afghans were much less educated 
but much keener to learn and were hard fighters. 
 
There are plenty of problems with the Afghan army, some of their making 
and many of ours caused by our persistent inability to field adequate 
numbers of training teams and our under resourcing of equipment (we did 
not begin to fund anything but a lightly armed infantry force until 
fiscal year 2007) and force size, currently less than one third the 
size of local security forces in Iraq.  
Reaching targets for a larger force will take time and will be less 
successful if we try to rush the process too much. 
 
It is possible that we have tried to design the force too much in our 
own image.  These and other problems notwithstanding, there is a 
substantial effort now underway to fix many of the past problems.  
There are substantial reasons to believe that a considerable expansion 
of the Afghan army is possible—although by no means guaranteed--and 
essential. 
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